## DANIEL MARKEY AND JACOB LARSEN

# From Bad to Worse

Russia's Invasion of Ukraine and China-India Relations

## ABSTRACT

Russia's invasion of Ukraine will have indirect consequences for relations between India and China. In the near term, those consequences appear to be mixed and limited. Over the long term, however, Moscow's strategic misadventure threatens Russia's position as an independent power, a defense supplier to India, and a champion of non-Western diplomatic initiatives that tend to encourage more stable China–India relations. The war will also produce "systemic" effects, including altered global expectations about the prospects for major-power conflict and a resurgence of US-led treaty alliances. In combination, these war-driven outcomes are likely to accelerate the deterioration of China–India relations that was already underway before February 2022.

KEYWORDS: Ukraine, India, China, Russia, China-India relations

Both China and India have important ties to Russia. In February 2022, Xi Jinping and Vladimir Putin met at the Beijing Olympics and announced a strategic partnership with "no limits," marking a new apex in their bilateral relationship, which has improved ever since the end of the Cold War and now includes massive energy and trade links as well as critical defense and security cooperation. For its part, India has maintained vital defense ties to Russia dating from the Cold War era and relies on Russian suppliers for many of its most sophisticated and sensitive assets, from jet fighters and anti-missile

DANIEL MARKEY is a Senior Advisor on South Asia at the United States Institute of Peace, Washington, DC. He is also a senior fellow at the Foreign Policy Institute, School of Advanced International Studies, Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, MD, USA. Email: <dmarkey@usip. org>. JACOB LARSEN is a Research Analyst with the South Asia Programs, United States Institute of Peace, Washington, DC. Email: <jacob.larsen98@gmail.com>.

*Asian Survey*, Vol. 62, Number 5-6, pp. 782–810. ISSN 0004-4687, electronic ISSN 1533-838X. © 2022 by The Regents of the University of California. All rights reserved. Please direct all requests for permission to photocopy or reproduce article content through the University of California Press's Reprints and Permissions web page, https://www.ucpress.edu/journals/reprints-permissions. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1525/as.2022.1804494.

defenses to nuclear submarines. China and India also consider Russia a valuable diplomatic partner, whether in defending their interests in multilateral institutions like the United Nations or in exploring new, post–Cold War initiatives like the BRICS forum.

By extension, both Beijing and New Delhi have important stakes in the outcome of Russia's war in Ukraine. But the war's implications for the relationship *between* China and India are less straightforward. February 2022 caught the two Asian giants at a time of lingering bilateral tensions owing to their violent clashes along the Line of Actual Control in the summer of 2020, fraught interactions throughout the COVID-19 pandemic, and a deeper unease rooted in historical disputes and persistent differences (Bajpai 2021). Yet Beijing and New Delhi share numerous interests as well, especially in economic development and trade, and faced similar diplomatic and economic pressures during the early months of the war, whether in contentious UN votes or rising costs for food and energy.

As will be explained in this essay, the consequences of Russia's February 2022 invasion of Ukraine for relations between China and India have been indirect and limited. They are likely to remain so for months or even a couple of years, during which time the uncertainties of war present mixed incentives for India and China. However, projecting over a longer time span, the war is likely to accelerate the deterioration of China–India relations that was already underway before February 2022.

The war's longer-term consequences for China–India relations will be felt through three causal pathways, each rooted in the expectation that Russia's strategic misadventure will weaken its position as an independent international power. The first pathway focuses on the implications of the war for the Russia–India defense relationship. A weaker and less reliable Russia will encourage India to pursue defense ties with the United States and its closest allies in ways that China will find threatening. The second pathway focuses on how the war will undermine Russia's diplomatic bridging role between India and China in ways that reduce incentives and opportunities for more peaceful and stable relations between them. The third pathway focuses on the wider systemic consequences of the war, including its implications for international alliances, the prospects for interstate war between major powers, and the emergence of an international order that is more properly conceived as bipolar than multipolar and in which India will feel greater pressure to line up consistently against China. These tentative conclusions reflect the fact that the Russia–Ukraine war's consequences are mainly second order, or indirect. They depend on important intervening variables that could be swamped by the effect of other unrelated determinants of China–India relations, such as new border incidents or other diplomatic disputes. They also depend on assumptions potentially incorrect—about the likely outcome of the war itself, especially the expectation that the war will diminish Russia's power and independence. Nonetheless, it is more difficult to envision a future in which Russia's invasion of Ukraine leads to closer or more cooperative China–India ties than one in which it leads their relations to deteriorate further, despite the superficial similarity of New Delhi and Beijing's initial diplomatic responses to Russia's invasion of Ukraine.

### A WEAKER AND MORE CHINA-DEPENDENT RUSSIA

Despite widespread initial expectations that Russia's superior military would deliver a quick victory in Ukraine, months of war clearly demonstrate the opposite. Moscow is paying a steep military, economic, and political price for its decision to invade. The implications for Russian power are almost certain to prove long-lasting.

Russia's military losses are already high and will constrain its warfighting potential in other theaters for years to come. British intelligence estimates casualties at roughly 50,000 by the end of June 2022, with 15,000 killed in action (Wolfgang 2022). By the end of May, Russia's material losses included over 700 tanks, 1,300 armored vehicles, and 27 fixed-wing aircraft (Mitzer 2022). Russia has also run through decades of stockpiled munitions and appears to have depleted its supplies of precision-guided weapons like cruise missiles (Jackson 2022). "Russia's primary priority would be to replenish its losses, which is expected to take years" (Malhotra 2022).

Although international financial and economic sanctions have had little apparent effect on Moscow's wartime decision-making—and by some measures, like the value of the ruble, the economy has fared better than anticipated—the broader consequences are likely to be devastating (Karaian 2022). On June 27, 2022, Russia defaulted on its international bonds for the first time since 1918 (Strohecker, Shalal, and Chan 2022). A mass exodus of Western companies and highly trained Russian employees has wiped out

15 years of economic gains, and the economy will likely shrink by 15\% in 2022 (Reuters 2022).

If it persists, the withdrawal of Western companies and access to technologies will cripple Russia's ability to compete in the global economy (De Luce 2022). Russia's energy sales can keep the state afloat, but if European buyers lock in new supply relationships Russia would experience a sustained loss in revenues and could lose its status as an "energy superpower" (Butler 2022).

Politically, Russia's aggression has thus far united its adversaries in NATO and even led Finland and Sweden to seek membership in that alliance after decades of nominal neutrality. The European Union formally accepted Ukraine as a candidate for membership. Moscow finds itself more thoroughly isolated from Europe and many other US-friendly parts of the world than at any time since the end of the Cold War. That political consensus has limits dozens of states abstained from early UN resolutions condemning Russia and it could well dissipate over time, but the war has already weakened Moscow's international standing and influence.

Russia's weakness and its hostility toward the United States and US allies have also accelerated a long-standing trend toward deeper China–Russia strategic alignment, if not yet a formal alliance. Well before Russia's invasion of Ukraine, relations between Moscow and Beijing were arguably better than at any other point in modern history and included strong economic, military, technological, and diplomatic ties (Markey 2020, 108). The principal impulses behind these friendly relations were a shared repulsion from the US-led international order and an attraction—also felt by many of the world's other autocracies—to a multipolar world less defined by American or "Western" values and interests, where states would be less vulnerable to US influence (Lukin 2018).

Yet these relations were not without points of friction or disagreement. Until 2019, when prominent Chinese diplomats veered into "wolf warrior" territory, Beijing tended to take a more careful international approach, at least compared to Russia's blatantly aggressive anti-Western stance and active efforts to undermine the US at home and internationally (Martin 2021). Other seams in the China–Russia relationship included their contest for influence in Central Asia, where Moscow had for generations played the dominant role, but where China's growing economic clout was buying greater political leverage as well. Given Putin's aspirations for Russia to reassert itself as a great power, many outside analysts—including some in India—have assumed that ties between Russia and China would have natural limits, as Moscow would never willingly assume the role of Beijing's "junior partner" (Saran 2022a).

Yet the February 4, 2022, joint statement released by presidents Vladimir Putin and Xi Jinping at the Beijing Olympics marked a new apex for China-Russia partnership. It said that "the new inter-State relations between Russia and China are superior to political and military alliances of the Cold War era," and added that "friendship between the two States has no limits, there are no 'forbidden' areas of cooperation" (President of Russia 2022). Predating Russia's invasion of Ukraine by just weeks, the statement effectively locked China into a supportive role, whether or not Beijing had secretly endorsed (or was even fully aware of) Moscow's war plans. On multiple occasions, including Xi Jinping's April 21 speech at the Boao Forum, China's leaders and spokespeople criticized the Western sanctions against Russia (Hua 2022; Xi 2022; Zhao 2022). In addition, China has taken at least four important votes in the UN that favor Russia's position, repeatedly shielding Russia from official denunciation and opposing Russia's removal from the UN Human Rights Council (Feng 2022; Impelli 2022; Magnier 2022; Nichols and Pamuk 2022; UN News 2022).

On balance, China's wartime support for Russia may deliver greater leverage to Beijing in a relationship that was in important ways already tilted in its favor. Before the war, China was already a top buyer of Russian energy, accounting for roughly 20% of Russia's total oil exports (IEA 2022). By July 2022, this had increased to 25% (Lee and Nightingale 2022), and Russia had become China's largest supplier of oil (Chen 2022). Similarly, Russia was already heavily dependent on Chinese semiconductors, consumer electronics, and integrated circuits before the war (Willing 2022). However, in this area, as in financial services, Chinese firms have thus far been reluctant to flout Western sanctions, leaving Russia in a bind.

Looking ahead, questions loom about whether and how China might choose to assist Russia in these areas, and if so, at what cost to Moscow. China and Russia have worked together during prior periods of Western sanctions. In the wake of Russia's 2014 annexation of Crimea, for example, the two signed a wide range of energy, banking, and telecommunications deals to help Russia weather Western sanctions (Soldatkin 2014).

China played a similar role with Iran when it faced tough international sanctions over its nuclear program, including under the Obama

administration before the conclusion of the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action and then during the Trump administration after the US unilaterally withdrew from that accord. China built modest but important workarounds for the sanctions, such as Kunlun Bank, which enabled a steady flow of commercial and financial transactions as well as technology sharing between China and Iran (Markey 2020, 133–35, 148–49).

By maintaining commercial and financial ties with Iran through periods of international sanctions, Beijing enhanced its relative economic influence with Tehran. That translated into access to and influence with top Iranian leaders whose interests are directly served by Chinese business ties. China could take a similar approach with Russia by maintaining trade ties and developing financial instruments that are nominally independent of other Chinese concerns and thus enable other transactions in sectors including energy, technology, and telecommunications.

However, China's ability to turn economic clout into diplomatic influence should not be overstated, for three reasons. First, China's approach to economic statecraft has often been marked by caution. In the Iranian example, China's major enterprises recognized that their most significant commercial relationships remained outside Iran and thus kept their distance from Iranian markets to avoid exposure to international sanctions. This limited China's sanctions-busting potential from Iran's perspective and diminished the power of Beijing's influence. The same could be true for Russia (Sonnenfeld 2022).

Second, Beijing has tended to limit its diplomatic "asks" of economic partners. China has usually prioritized issues of high salience to Beijing but relatively lesser significance to its partners, such as the official status these partners accord to Taiwan or their public statements about China's repression of its Uighur citizens. There is no evidence, for instance, that Beijing has attempted to use its influence with Tehran to alter its hostile policies with respect to Beijing's other trading partners in the Middle East, like Saudi Arabia or Israel. Similarly, China might never attempt to pressure Russia on issues of critical importance to Moscow.

Third, where China has deployed a range of tools of coercive economic statecraft, from "debt-trap diplomacy" to trade restrictions, the political results have been mixed (Kastner and Pearson 2021). Even smaller and weaker powers have shown significant capacity to resist Beijing's pressure. For instance, China's economic pressure on South Korea following the deployment of the American Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD)

system triggered a potent backlash that ultimately spurred greater Korean cooperation with the US, Japan, and other regional partners (Lee, Harris, and Yu 2022). Putin's Russia, with its ambitions of global importance and regional hegemony, could react even more negatively to Chinese economic coercion.

In sum, even a weaker and more vulnerable Russia will not simply become a Chinese pawn or client. Bearing that in mind, when Beijing's interests are clear and important, Moscow's increasing dependence on China will give it new incentives to pay heed. Expert observers anticipate that China could conceivably use its unique leverage—directly or indirectly—to extract a range of concessions from Russia, including more favorable terms on a new gas pipeline between Siberia and China, access to sophisticated Russian weapons, preferential access to the Russian Arctic, accommodation of Chinese security interests in Central Asia, and support for China's positions in its various territorial disputes (Gaubev 2022).

Moscow could even take preemptive steps to advance China's aims, without an explicit request or coercive moves by Beijing. And Russia could act in ways that harm important aims of its own. The timing of Russia's Ukraine invasion supports that conclusion. Credible accounts from Western intelligence sources suggest that Moscow, cognizant of Beijing's preference for peace until the end of the Olympic games and eager not to risk angering Xi Jinping, delayed its assault on Ukraine by a matter of weeks and may have even risked the effectiveness of its initial strike (Wong and Barnes 2022). As a witness to this episode, New Delhi will have increasing concerns about Beijing's unique sway with Moscow. That in turn will lead India's leaders to ask important questions about the future of their own ties with Russia.

## PATHWAY 1: CONSEQUENCES FOR THE RUSSIA-INDIA ARMS TRADE

Russia's war-induced weakness and greater dependence on China have already harmed the defense trade between Russia and India. That trend is likely to have damaging consequences for China–India relations over time.

India's armed services all rely on Russian arms (Lalwani et al. 2021). Roughly 90% of the Army's major platform stock is of Russian origin (Lalwani and Sagerstrom 2021). This includes "low-end" arms like AK-203 assault rifles, for which India recently signed a deal to manufacture 600,000 Russian-designed models in India, and "high-end" systems like the T-72 and T-90 tanks that form the backbone of India's armored fighting force (Kaushik 2022).

Although since the Cold War India's air force and navy have taken steps to diversify their international suppliers, they too have consequential links to Russia. India's fleet of ground attack fighter aircraft is over 70% Russianorigin, and Russia has been willing to offer its highest-end jets to India in deals that include extensive technology sharing that other defense partners, including the US, have been reluctant to include (Kaushik 2022). Of the navy's major platforms, over 70% are sourced from Russia (Lalwani et al. 2021). Equally important, India's nuclear-powered submarines are all based on Russian technologies, including its "indigenous" ballistic missile submarines as well as Akula-class attack submarines leased directly from Russia (Bedi 2021; Simha, 2015).

Russia's war in Ukraine already appears to have disrupted the Russia–India arms trade. A large AK-203 rifle contract has seen unanticipated delays, and three deals—for MiG-29 jets, helicopters, and anti-tank missiles—have also been put on hold and could be canceled altogether (Peri 2022a, 2022b; Malhotra 2022). In each instance, analysts suggest that Western sanctions on Russia led India to doubt Moscow's ability to fulfill orders (Curtis 2022). Although Indian officials claim to have stocked up on spare parts and ammunition over the past two years, Russia's significant and unanticipated losses in Ukraine raise apprehensions in New Delhi that Moscow's defense requirements could preempt India's (Malhotra 2022). India also sources arms from Ukraine, including upgrades to the AN-32 military transport aircraft, R-27 air-to-air missiles, and propulsion systems for Indian Navy frigates (Malhotra 2022). These deals have been either delayed or canceled, compounding India's anxiety.

Other important considerations for India include the poor battlefield performance of Russian weaponry. Although many other factors help explain the remarkable success of Ukraine's vastly outnumbered forces, the fact remains that Russian systems were vulnerable to relatively low-cost defenses. This is likely to lead India to reconsider the wisdom of future investments in similar Russian-made arms, as compared to next-generation alternatives (Shukla 2022).

However, some Indian analysts doubt that Western sanctions will necessarily diminish Moscow's export capacity, as Russian arms manufacturers will continue to see India as a vital market (Menon and Thapar 2022). Indeed, Russian firms are likely to seek ingenious workarounds—including Chinese ones—for their supply chain and other problems. However, US-backed sanctions have placed a stranglehold on Russia's arms industry that will be tough for Moscow to escape entirely, and India's national security planners cannot afford overly rosy assumptions about their ability to source critical defense supplies.

Moreover, Russia's most likely partner for sharing sanctioned technologies is China. That opens the question of whether Beijing would attempt to use its enhanced influence with Moscow to delay or block Russian arms transfers to India. For the reasons already noted, China's leverage over Russia should not be overstated. Yet modern Russia has never experienced such pressures at home and internationally, and has rarely been so beholden to any other power. India's defense planners will, at the very least, factor this risk into their calculations.

### **Mixed Near-Term Implications**

In the near term, uncertainty about the war's implications for the Russia– India defense relationship appears to have had mixed and indeterminate consequences for relations between China and India.

On the one hand, anxiety about the limitations of Russian-made systems, parts, supplies, and ammunition could lead New Delhi to be more cautious and conciliatory in its dealings with Beijing. Given that India's army—the force that would be most immediately engaged in potential conflict with China—is disproportionately dependent on Russia, the risk of testing Russia's reliability as a supplier would be especially high. Simultaneously, China could perceive India's anxiety and openness to greater conciliation as an opportunity to ease off its pressure and reverse several years of disruptive animosity that was driving New Delhi toward a closer embrace of the US.

The months since Russia's invasion of Ukraine show modest evidence in support of these moderating or stabilizing impulses. In late March 2022, India welcomed China's foreign minister, Wang Yi, to New Delhi for the first time since Chinese and Indian forces had clashed along their disputed border in the summer of 2020. India's decision to host Wang marked, in itself, a minor thaw in bilateral tensions. India followed up with PM Modi's attendance (via livestream) at the BRICS summit hosted by China (*Tribune* 2022) and

a meeting between Jaishankar and Wang on the sidelines of the G20 Foreign Ministers' Meeting in Bali, Indonesia (Haidar and Krishnan 2022a).

China, for its part, used Wang's New Delhi meetings to reiterate a longstanding Chinese claim: that the China–Indian relationship should not be defined or hamstrung by their territorial dispute but should focus on the vast array of common and material interests, including a shared position on resisting condemnation of Russian aggression at the UN. Beyond that, Wang contrasted the diplomatic postures of China and India with those of the US and its allies, noting that Beijing and New Delhi should look ahead to an "Asian moment" (quoted in Haidar and Krishnan 2022b) in global governance through their joint participation in non-Western groupings like the BRICS Forum and the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation (SCO); he observed that "the world will listen when China and India speak with one voice" (Kartha 2022). This increase in high-level official engagement between India and China after February 2022 suggests that the Russia–Ukraine war may have created new incentives for stabilizing diplomacy in the near term.

On the other hand, even if India's uncertainty regarding Russian arms supplies has caused greater anxiety with respect to managing the near-term military threat posed by China, New Delhi would not necessarily have to take a conciliatory approach to Beijing. To the contrary, India could perceive a greater urgency to deterring Chinese aggression through displays of strength, fearing that Beijing could use India's vulnerability to press its advantage through coercive diplomacy or even new military moves along their contested border.

Here, too, the months since February 2022 offer some evidence of tougher stances by both India and China. In March, Indian leaders treated Wang coolly throughout his time in New Delhi and afforded him little of the ceremony and protocols usually associated with such visits. Foreign minister S. Jaishankar publicly rejected Wang's characterization of a fully aligned China–Indian position on Ukraine, noting instead that they held different views with some "common elements," and made it clear that India's relations with China could not be "normal" without "peace and tranquility" along the Line of Actual Control (LAC) that imprecisely marks portions of their international border (Jaishankar 2022). Beyond that, the meetings failed to resolve the active China–Indian border standoff in Ladakh and, worse, highlighted other long-standing disagreements, including on the fraught issue of Kashmir.

In May, PM Modi called the Dalai Lama with well-wishes on his birthday (Yadav 2022) and traveled to Japan for the Quad Leaders' Meeting (Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan 2022). China responded to both actions with predictable ire (*China Daily* 2022). In July, India's government launched nationwide raids on the Indian offices of Chinese mobile-phone maker Vivo, a move guaranteed to catch Beijing's attention (*Times of India* 2022). In August, India flew the Dalai Lama from Leh to a remote village in Ladakh aboard a military helicopter. Then New Delhi announced plans for joint military exercises with the US to be held 60 miles from the LAC, in October (Dhar 2022).

For its part, China has not relented in its military posture along the contested LAC. Roughly 60,000 Chinese forces remain in forward operational positions, and the 16th round of talks between military commanders in July delivered no serious progress (Press Trust of India 2022). In June, at the Shangri-La Dialogue in Singapore, Chinese defense minister Wei Fenghe assigned India full responsibility for the lingering border dispute, hardly backing away from Beijing's tough line (*Global Times* 2022). In July, China announced it would construct a new highway near the LAC (Suchet Vir Singh 2022) and flew military jets within a previously negotiated 10 km 'Confidence Building Measure' line on either side of the LAC (ANI 2022).

Taken as a whole, the near-term effects of Russia's invasion of Ukraine on China–India relations appear to be mixed and limited. The picture is further clouded by China's looming, politically sensitive 20th Party Congress, scheduled for Fall 2022, which could color Beijing's decisions on relations with India—and much else—far more than Russia's war in Ukraine. In any case, whatever immediate anxieties, uncertainties, or opportunities the war has presented for Beijing and New Delhi have yet to translate into a significant improvement or deterioration in China–India ties.

#### **Detrimental Long-Term Implications**

Over the long run, however, the impact of Russia's invasion of Ukraine on the Russia–India arms trade is likely to have more detrimental consequences for China–India relations. Russia's war creates powerful incentives for India to seek indigenous and alternative (non-Russian) foreign sources to meet its defense requirements. That in turn is likely to heighten Chinese strategic anxieties and sharpen Chinese–Indian differences. The diversification of India's sources of arms and related military technologies was underway before the Russia–Ukraine war. The drive for indigenization is consistent with the ruling Indian government's broader economic agenda of improving national industrial capacity (Rahul Singh 2022). Prime Minister Modi's policy of *atmanirbhar bharat abhiyan* (Self-Reliant India Mission) was announced as part of an initiative to revive India's economy, which was devastated by the COVID-19 crisis, but soon expanded into a whole-of-government push for self-sufficiency, with goals ranging from stemming human capital flight to indigenizing production of military equipment (Invest India 2022).

For weapons systems that India is unable to manufacture indigenously, its most likely suppliers will be the US and its allies, like Israel and France. As India's arms purchases from Russia fell 47% from the four-year period between 2012 and 2016 to that between 2017 and 2021, its purchases from France increased nearly eleven-fold (Wezeman, Kuimova, and Wezeman 2021). In 2020, the US and its allies accounted for 65% of India's arms imports, and Russia only 35%, down from 88% in 2002 (Menon 2022).

This shift in Indian purchasing is likely to accelerate because of Russia's inability to reliably supply India as a consequence of its invasion of Ukraine. That said, important considerations could conceivably keep Russia–India defense ties at the center of New Delhi's strategic calculations. First, India's decades of accumulated Russian weaponry will continue to require spare parts. Second, Russia has demonstrated a unique willingness to sell its most advanced technologies, like fighter aircraft and the S-400 missile defense system, at competitive prices—although their full "lifecycle costs" often tend to be much higher (Wilson and Parachini 2020). Third, Russia is the only partner that has helped India with its nuclear program, including submarine propulsion technology (Episkopos 2021).

The practical, legal, political, and technical challenges to altering India's core defense supply relationships are considerable and will, at the very least, require years to address, but the US will almost certainly seek workarounds to help wean India away from Russia. Speaking to the House Foreign Affairs Committee in June, assistant secretary of state Donald Lu explained:

We're looking now at creating new relationships throughout the region that will help us to get these countries [including India] to diversify away from their dependency on Russian and Chinese military equipment.... The Secretary of

State [and] the Secretary of Defense are looking at other ways that we take advantage of this moment in time when Russia's on its back foot. Russia cannot provide military equipment to many of these countries. Can we be one of those providers?" (House Foreign Affairs Committee 2022)

To advance its strategic agenda with India, the Biden administration has taken pains to avoid, mitigate, or downplay disputes over New Delhi's historically close relationship with Moscow. In mid-June, national security advisor Jake Sullivan explained,

We are investing in a relationship that we are not going to judge by one issue.... On one of those questions, how to deal with the challenge posed by China, there is much more convergence today, and that is important to US foreign policy.... We feel confident that the dialogue we have going with India right now will bear fruit over time. (quoted in Sullivan and Fontaine 2022)

Viewing relations with India through the lens of strategic competition with China, the US is likely to welcome a wide range of creative solutions to alleviate India's reliance on sophisticated Russian arms. For instance, Washington could even encourage collaboration between France and India on nuclear-capable submarine technologies to support India's ambition to build a nuclear triad without direct US assistance (Tellis 2022).

Over time, India's military shift toward supply relationships with the US and its close allies is likely to strain China–India relations because it will play into Chinese suspicions of a US-led strategy of containment. For roughly two decades, China has grown increasingly worried about the strategic implications of US–India partnership, starting with the George W. Bush administration's surprising outreach to New Delhi, which eventually took the form of the US–India Civil Nuclear Agreement (Yang 2016). Since then, US–Indian military and diplomatic ties have continued to tighten through formal defense and intelligence agreements; senior-level bilateral interactions, like the regular "2+2" talks between top diplomats and defense officials; military exercises, including near India's contested border with China (Rej 2021; Sud et al. 2022); and, particularly during the Trump and Biden administrations, an unprecedented focus on the Quad, a grouping of four Indo-Pacific partners: India, the US, Australia, and Japan (Carmack et al. 2022). Each of these developments was met with suspicion and increasingly vocal criticism from Beijing, especially as US–China relations entered a period of intensified competition. Chinese officials characterized the Quad, for example, as an "exclusive clique" designed to "sow discord between regional countries and China" (Hua 2021) and "provoking confrontation" (Zhang 2022). Wang Yi (2022) suggested that the Quad would become an "Indo-Pacific version of NATO." Overall, Beijing's concerns about India as a regional power owe a great deal to New Delhi's association with Washington (Colley 2020; Lin 2022). Because Russia's war in Ukraine reinforces China's perception that India is sliding into a US-led camp that remains in sharp competition with China, it is also likely to multiply the points of friction between Beijing and New Delhi.

## PATHWAY 2: CONSEQUENCES FOR RUSSIA'S DIPLOMATIC BRIDGING ROLE

The second way that Russia's war-induced weakness and greater dependence on China will affect China–India relations is related to the diplomatic bridging role that Moscow assumed between Beijing and New Delhi after the Cold War. This role should not be overstated, as it has not entirely averted the present deterioration in China–India relations. However, on balance, it is reasonable to expect that postwar Russia is likely to have less capacity and desire to lead institutions and activities that have in the past incentivized India and China to put aside their differences and provided convenient opportunities for diplomacy. The net effect would be to weaken a stabilizing influence on China–India relations.

The assumption that Russia would assuage China–India differences has been shared by a range of Indian experts, who believe that Russia's close ties to both India and China would encourage Moscow to be a champion of restraint in the event of an escalating dispute between India and China (Mashal 2022). Similar perspectives are shared by prominent Russian and Chinese analysts (Trenin 2021; Zhou 2022).

Over the past quarter-century, these expectations have been supported by evidence from a variety of Russian diplomatic initiatives, starting with Moscow's energetic role in founding and expanding alternative "non-Western" multilateral institutions that include both India and China, such as the RIC (Russia–India–China) summit, the BRICS (Brazil–Russia–India–China–South Africa) forum, and the SCO.

The idea of a tripartite Russia–India–China grouping was first voiced in 1998 by Russia's then-prime minister, Yevgeny Primakov (Denisov 2017). From that point on, Moscow has repeatedly facilitated India's inclusion in multilateral groupings, presumably in part as a means to counterbalance China's otherwise dominant role (Babones 2017). For instance, Russia supported India's SCO membership in 2017 (when Pakistan joined at China's behest). Although the tangible accomplishments of most Russia-backed groups can be questioned, they have enabled top Chinese and Indian officials to meet routinely and to explore areas of common interest, especially on issues where they tend to part company with the US, such as the need for new multilateral economic and financial institutions designed to serve the needs of developing states (Miller 2021; Ministry of External Affairs 2021).

These groups have also shown themselves to be useful forums for China– India crisis diplomacy. For example, the run-up and sidelines of the Russiachaired 2020 SCO summit offered timely opportunities for senior Indian and Chinese leaders, including foreign ministers S. Jaishankar and Wang Yi, to meet face to face, after which they released a joint statement and the Chinese side made public statements that were somewhat more conciliatory than its previous official line (Lukin 2020). While Russia's ambassador to India made it clear that Russia had no plans to directly mediate China–India tensions, Russia's convening role gave a fillip to de-escalation in the early months of the Ladakh standoff (*Sputnik News* 2022). Along similar lines, India's threat to skip the China-hosted Xiamen BRICS summit is partly credited for forcing an end to the 2017 Doklam standoff between India and China (Rej 2017).

Russia's efforts to stabilize China–India relations have extended beyond institution-building to include direct crisis diplomacy. In the summer of 2020, Moscow hosted a series of trilateral RIC video conferences with the Chinese and Indian foreign ministers. Russian diplomats were careful not to overstep, take sides, or directly interfere in the bilateral dispute, but privately expressed their alarm over the crisis. In public, they welcomed "all steps aimed at de-escalation at the LAC, including the conversation between the two...Foreign Ministers" (Aneja 2020).

In the near term, Russia's invasion of Ukraine has not noticeably diminished Moscow's capacity for international diplomatic activity. To the contrary, Moscow has energetically courted capitals around the worldespecially in the developing world—to insulate itself against repudiation in the UN and, more broadly, to offer a forceful counter-narrative to Ukraine's portrayal of their war. Russian diplomacy included foreign minister Sergei Lavrov's high-profile swing through Beijing and New Delhi in late March and early April 2022 (DeYoung 2022).

However, as war weakens Russia and makes it more dependent on China, Moscow's leadership role in BRICS, RIC, the SCO, and other multilateral organizations will likely wane as its pariah status discourages other countries from associating with Russia and the Kremlin focuses its diplomatic bandwidth on issues of vital and immediate importance, such as managing the implications of NATO expansion and US-backed sanctions. As Yan Xuetong, dean of Tsinghua University's Institute of International Relations, observed, "The war makes it almost impossible for Russia to have any global influence" (quoted in *Bloomberg News* 2022).

In multilateral settings where Russia's international leadership recedes, China is well positioned to assume a dominant leadership role that would sideline or marginalize India. China, for instance, has flexed its diplomatic muscle to exclude India from the UN Security Council (Lok Sabha 2022) and has long opposed India's bid to join the Nuclear Suppliers Group (Press Trust of India 2018). Other Russian-backed institutions, like the RIC, could simply lie fallow without energetic Russian support (Sibal 2022).

These developments would heighten Indian anxiety, reduce incentives and opportunities for India and China to patch up their relationship, and encourage New Delhi to invest its diplomatic attention elsewhere, including in US-backed initiatives like the Quad. In sum, although it would be too much to claim that Moscow has succeeded in keeping the peace between China and India (especially in recent years), Moscow's diminished capacity for bridging diplomacy is likely to further weaken one of the guardrails against China–India conflict.

#### **PATHWAY 3: SYSTEMIC EFFECTS**

In addition to the Russia–Ukraine war's likely effects on Russia—and then, by extension, on China–India relations—the conflict has a variety of other consequences best described as "systemic" because they have the potential to alter broad patterns of international relations. Although the immediate consequences of these systemic effects on China–India ties appear mixed, the long-term consequences are likely negative. The most tangible and immediate systemic effects of the war are marketrelated, especially food scarcity and the disruption of global energy markets. India and China, however, tend to face parallel consequences from these developments: both are paying higher costs, but neither is acutely vulnerable to wheat scarcity, and both have attempted to offset skyrocketing energy prices by purchasing greater amounts of relatively cheap Russian crude (Associated Press 2022; Pathi and Kurtenbach 2022; Wong 2022). Although it is conceivable that a future characterized by scarce energy and food would intensify geopolitical competition between the world's two most populous states, that trend could also be offset by other suppliers over time. In sum, it is difficult to see a necessary connection between the war's market consequences and the character of China–India relations.

Less tangible, but perhaps more meaningful for China–India relations, is how Russia's invasion of Ukraine has altered global expectations about the prospects for major-power conflict even in the face of clear US and Western opposition. Russia's nuclear capabilities and thinly veiled threats have enabled Moscow to deter the US and NATO allies from direct military involvement in the war. This instantiation of the "stability–instability paradox" in the current era is likely to inspire greater insecurity among many lesser powers in the international system and reinforce the expectation that self-help, not a rules-based liberal order (or even an international order defined by American hegemony), is the only way to secure themselves (Krepon 2017). As some Indian analysts have noted, it is difficult not to draw worrisome lessons from Russia's invasion of Ukraine for an emboldened China and the limits of Washington's ability to deter aggression against non-allies (Bhatt 2022).

At the same time, Russia and China reinforced their own strategic partnership during the Beijing Olympics (President of Russia 2022). And in April 2022, Xi Jinping announced the Global Security Initiative (GSI) at the Boao Forum for Asia. Xi framed the GSI as a response to the Ukraine war. He blamed the US and its allies for "wanton use of unilateral sanctions" against Russia (Xi 2022). Beyond that, the GSI appears to be a grand Chinese bid to build the foundations for a global alternative to US-led security institutions based on some familiar concepts like state sovereignty, and other less familiar ones, like "indivisible security" (Freeman and Stephenson 2022). China is packaging the GSI with economic initiatives like the Belt and Road Initiative and the Global Development Initiative in ways intended to appeal to a wide range of developing countries (Deng 2022; Olugbode 2022; Xinhua 2022).

Not surprisingly, India has steered clear of GSI membership, and is likely to perceive the group as one more example of worrisome Chinese meddling in its neighborhood (Arase 2022). At the same time, New Delhi has avoided formal ties to the US-led alliance system, preferring to preserve its range of options, including ties to Moscow (Grossman 2022). Yet the increased unity within US alliances in opposition to both Russia and China, combined with Beijing's own attempt to craft a non-Western security architecture in the GSI, will likely make it more difficult for India to navigate freely, on an issue-by-issue basis, among disparate partners in a multipolar international system. New Delhi might prefer to chart an independent path outside a strengthened US-led alliance system, but to access the greatest benefits of closer partnership with the West—and thereby to improve its own economic, political, and military position with respect to China—New Delhi will face greater pressures to "fall in line" in a more openly bipolar global competition (Saran 2022b). On balance, these developments will likely worsen relations between India and China.

#### CONCLUSION

Although the Russia–Ukraine war is not the primary determinant of China– India relations, it is likely to shift that relationship from bad to worse over time. The causal pathways are indirect and generally relate to the war's effects on Russia as a consequential defense partner for India and a diplomatic bridge between India and China, as well as on global perceptions of deteriorating security conditions and sharpening alliances.

The war's outcome is uncertain, so its consequences could shift in unforeseen ways. Russia could conceivably claw its way back from the war to emerge stronger and, in time, less internationally isolated. In the process, it could even break some of the unity that currently characterizes US-led alliances and weaken trends that favor the emergence of a bipolar international order. The world, at least from India's perspective, might then look a lot like it did before February 2022.

Other scenarios are also plausible. A comprehensive Russian defeat followed by a normalization of relations between Moscow and Washington could, among many other consequences, open fundamentally different opportunities for defense ties between India and Russia. Or, in a worst-case development, the war could escalate well beyond Ukraine's borders in disastrous ways. Given the plausibility of such widely divergent futures, it is unsurprising that New Delhi has not jumped to conclusions and is instead hedging its bets on Russia.

Yet as of this writing, a grinding and costly stalemate between Russia and Ukraine seems far more plausible. The indirect consequences of this war will reinforce and accelerate trends that were already underway before February 2022, especially India's intensified strategic partnership with the US and its deteriorating relationship with China.

## Published online: October 21, 2022

### REFERENCES

- Aneja, Atul. 2020. "Ladakh Face-Off: Russia Begins Discreet Moves to Defuse India-China Tension." *The Hindu*, June 19 (https://www. thehindu.com/news/international/ladakh-face-off-russia-begins-discreetmoves-to-defuse-india-china-tension/article31873222.ece).
- ANI. 2022. "India, China Likely to Have Air Force to Air Force Hotline to Prevent Possible Flare Ups on LAC." *The Print*, August 9 (https:// theprint.in/india/india-china-likely-to-have-air-force-to-air-force-hotlineto-prevent-possible-flare-ups-on-lac/1076028/).
- Arase, David. 2022. "China's Global Security Initiative Stoking Regional Tensions." *Fulcrum*, July 15 (https://fulcrum.sg/chinas-global-securityinitiative-stoking-regional-tensions/).
- Associated Press. 2022. "India Bans Exports of Wheat, Citing Threat to Food Security," May 14 (https://apnews.com/article/russia-ukraineenvironment-india-09c488cba34541c37866d54ce87ea6e5).
- Babones, Salvatore. 2017. "Why Is Democratic India Joining Russia and China's 'Anti-Western' Club, the SCO?" *Forbes*, November 29 (https:// www.forbes.com/sites/salvatorebabones/2017/11/29/why-is-democraticindia-joining-russia-and-chinas-anti-western-club-the-sco/).
- Bajpai, Kanti. 2021. *India versus China: Why They Are Not Friends*. Noida, Uttarpradesh: Juggernaut.
- Bedi, Rahul. 2021. "India Quietly Launches Third Arihant-Class Nuclear-Powered Submarine: Report." *The Wire*, December 30 (https://thewire.in/ security/india-quietly-launches-its-third-arihant-class-nuclear-poweredsubmarine-report).

- Bhatt, Parjanya. 2022. "Lessons for India from the Ukraine Crisis: Is India Prepared to Take On China?" Observer Research Foundation, March 9 (https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/lessons-for-india-from-theukraine-crisis-is-india-prepared-to-take-on-china/).
- *Bloomberg News.* 2022. "Rare Russia Criticism within China Shows Simmering Policy Debate," May 12 (https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2022-05-12/rare-russia-criticism-within-china-shows-simmeringpolicy-debate).
- Butler, Creon. 2022. "The Russia Sanctions Will Transform the Global Economy." *The World Today*, Chatham House, May 27 (https://www.chathamhouse.org/publications/the-world-today/2022-06/russia-sanctions-will-transform-global-economy).
- Carmack, Dustin, Akshay Mathur, Harsh Pant, Trisha Ray, Jeff Smith, and Kabir Taneja. 2022. "India-U.S. Relations: Priorities in the Next Decade." Observer Research Foundation, June (https://www.orfonline. org/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/ORF-Heritage\_India-US-Priorities. pdf).
- Chen, Aizhu. 2022. "Russia is China's top oil supplier for 3rd mth in Julycustoms data," *Reuters*, August 20, (https://www.reuters.com/markets/ commodities/russia-is-chinas-top-oil-supplier-3rd-mth-july-customs-data-2022-08-20/).
- *China Daily.* 2022. "India Wrong to Join US Bid to Contain China: China Daily Editorial," May 30 (https://global.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202205/30/WS6294c324a310fd2b29e5fdd9.html).
- Colley, Christopher. 2020. "China's Ongoing Debates about India and the United States." *Asia Dispatches* (Wilson Center), June 30 (https://www. wilsoncenter.org/blog-post/chinas-ongoing-debates-about-india-andunited-states).
- Curtis, Lisa. 2022. "India's Last Best Chance." *Foreign Affairs*, May 31 (https://www.foreignaffairs.com/print/node/1128938).
- De Luce, Dan. 2022. "Can the U.S. Really Reduce the Russian Ruble to Rubble?" *NBC News*, April 9 (https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/ national-security/short-term-russia-may-able-cope-sanctions-long-termdifferent-rcna22071).
- Deng, Xiaoci. 2022. "Cambodian Top Military Official Reaffirms Adhering to One-China Principle amid Straits Tensions." *Global Times*, August 15 (https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202208/1273032.shtml).

- Denisov, Igor. 2017. "Russia-India-China Triangle: From Russian Perspective." 11th Berlin Conference on Asian Security, September 4 (https://www.swp-berlin.org/publications/products/arbeitspapiere/ BCAS2017\_Paper\_Igor\_Denisov.pdf).
- DeYoung, Karen. 2022. "Russian Foreign Minister Tries to Keep the Kremlin's Few Allies Onside." *Washington Post*, May 19 (https://www. washingtonpost.com/national-security/2022/05/19/lavrov-russia-alliesukraine/).
- Dhar, Aniruddha. 2022. "US, India to Participate in Annual Military Drill near China Border: Reports." *Hindustan Times*, August 10 (https://www. hindustantimes.com/india-news/us-india-to-participate-in-annualmilitary-drill-near-china-border-reports-101660151963119.html).
- Episkopos, Mark. 2021. "India Can't Get Enough of Russia's Submarines." *National Interest*, August 15 (https://nationalinterest.org/blog/reboot/ india-can%E2%80%99t-get-enough-russia%E2%80%99s-submarines-191775).
- Feng, John. 2022. "China Votes with Russia as UN Security Council Smacks Down Ukraine Motion." *Newsweek*, March 24 (https://www.newsweek. com/china-russia-ukraine-humanitarian-vote-united-nations-securitycouncil-1691308).
- Freeman, Carla, and Alex Stephenson. 2022. "How Should the U.S. Respond to China's 'Global Security Initiative?" United States Institute of Peace, Washington, DC, August 4 (https://www.usip.org/publications/2022/08/ how-should-us-respond-chinas-global-security-initiative).
- Gaubev, Alexander. 2022. "China's New Vassal: How the War in Ukraine Turned Moscow into Beijing's Junior Partner." *Foreign Affairs*, August 9 (https://www.foreignaffairs.com/china/chinas-new-vassal).
- *Global Times.* 2022. "China Bears No Responsibility for Border Conflicts with India: Chinese Defense Minister." *Global Times*, June 12 (https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202206/1267857.shtml).
- Grossman, Derek. 2022. "Modi's Multipolar Moment Has Arrived." *Foreign Policy*, June 6 (https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/06/06/modi-india-russiaukraine-war-china-us-geopolitics-multipolar-quad/).
- Haidar, Suhasini, and Ananth Krishnan. 2022a. "In Bali Meeting with Wang Yi, Jaishankar Raises LAC Issues." *The Hindu*, July 7 (https://www. thehindu.com/news/national/jaishankar-meets-wang-in-bali-discussesboundary-resolution-student-visas-and-g-20/article65610794.ece).

\_\_\_\_\_. 2022b. "Peace in Border Areas Key to Normal Ties, India Tells China." *The Hindu*, March 25 (https://www.thehindu.com/news/ national/peace-in-border-areas-key-to-normal-ties-india-tells-china/ article65258828.ece).

- House Foreign Affairs Committee. 2022. "Resourcing U.S. Priorities in the Indo-Pacific FY23 Budget," June 8 (https://foreignaffairs.house.gov/2022/ 6/resourcing-us-priorities-in-the-indo-pacific-fy23-budget).
- Hua, Chunying. 2021. "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Hua Chunying's Regular Press Conference on May 12, 2021." Embassy of the People's Republic of China in Solomon Islands, May 12 (https://www.fmprc.gov. cn/mfa\_eng/xwfw\_665399/s2510\_665401/2511\_665403/202105/t20210512\_ 9170742.html).

\_\_\_\_\_. 2022. "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Hua Chunying's Regular Press Conference on February 23, 2022." *Ministry of Foreign Affairs, People's Republic of China* (https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/xwfw\_ 665399/s2510\_665401/202202/t20220223\_10644886.html).

- IEA. 2022. "Supplies to Global Energy Markets" (https://www.iea.org/ reports/russian-supplies-to-global-energy-markets/oil-market-andrussian-supply-2).
- Impelli, Matthew. 2022. "China Votes with Russia at U.N. after Kremlin Issues Threat." *Newsweek*, April 7 (https://www.newsweek.com/chinavotes-russia-un-human-rights-counicl-1696080).
- Invest India. 2022. "Atmanirbhar Bharat Abhiyaan: Self-Reliant India," March II (https://www.investindia.gov.in/atmanirbhar-bharatabhiyaan).
- Jackson, Jon. 2022. "Putin's Crippled Economy Threatens Ability to Rebuild Weakened Military." Newsweek, May 10 (https://www.newsweek.com/ russia-economic-sanctions-rebuild-military-vladimir-putin-1705329).
- Jaishankar, Subrahmanyam. 2022. "Transcript of Special Briefing by External Affairs Minister on Meeting with Foreign Minister of China (March 25, 2022)." Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India (https://mea. gov.in/media-briefings.htm?dtl/35076/Transcript+of+Special+Briefing+ by+External+Affairs+Minister+on+Meeting+with+Foreign+Minister+ of+China+March+25+2022).
- Karaian, Jason. 2022. "The Russian Ruble Keeps Rising, Hitting a Seven-Year High." *New York Times*, June 21 (https://www.nytimes.com/2022/06/21/ business/russian-ruble-ukraine.html).

- Kartha, Tara. 2022. "China Reached Out to India as It's Facing Heat from US on Ukraine. But Wang Yi Bungled." *The Print* (blog), March 28 (https://theprint.in/opinion/china-reached-out-to-india-as-its-facing-heat-from-us-on-ukraine-but-wang-yi-did-it-badly/890542/).
- Kastner, Scott, and Margaret Pearson. 2021. "Exploring the Parameters of China's Economic Influence." *Studies in Comparative International Development* 56, 18–44.
- Kaushik, Krishn. 2022. "Explained: How Dependent Is India on Russia's Weapons?" *Indian Express* (blog), March 3 (https://indianexpress.com/article/explained/india-russia-military-weapons-defence-ties-7795804/).
- Krepon, Michael. 2017. "The Stability-Instability Paradox, Misperception, and Escalation-Control in South Asia." Ch. 10 in *Prospects for Peace in South Asia*. Stanford University Press (https://doi.org/10.1515/ 9781503625037-010).
- Lalwani, Sameer, Frank O'Donnell, Tyler Sagerstrom, and Akriti Vasudeva. 2021. "The Influence of Arms: Explaining the Durability of India–Russia Alignment." *Stimson Center* (blog), January 15 (https://www.stimson.org/ 2021/the-influence-of-arms-explaining-the-durability-of-india-russiaalignment/).
- Lalwani, Sameer, and Tyler Sagerstrom. 2021. "What the India–Russia Defence Partnership Means for US Policy." *Survival* 63(4): 149–82.
- Lee, Haneul, Tobias Harris, and Alan Yu. 2022. "Rising Anti-China Sentiment in South Korea Offers Opportunities to Strengthen US-ROK Relations." Center for American Progress, August 2 (https://www. americanprogress.org/article/rising-anti-china-sentiment-in-south-koreaoffers-opportunities-to-strengthen-us-rok-relations/).
- Lee, Julian, and Alaric Nightingale. 2022. "The Steady Erosion of Russian Oil Exports Continues." Bloomberg, July 25 (https://www.bloomberg.com/ news/articles/2022-07-25/the-steady-erosion-of-russian-oil-exportscontinues).
- Lin Minwang. 2022. "Nepal Should Be Vigilant about India's Bid to Encroach on Its Territory." *Global Times*, August 14 (https://www. globaltimes.cn/page/202208/1272911.shtml).
- Lok Sabha. 2022. "Question No.927 Reforms of UN Security Council." Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, July 22 (https://www. mea.gov.in/lok-sabha.htm?dtl/35523/QUESTION+NO927+REFORMS+ OF+UN+SECURITY+COUNCIL).

- Lukin, Alexander. 2018. *China and Russia: The New Rapprochement.* Hoboken, NJ: Wiley.
- Lukin, Artyom. 2020. "How Russia Emerged as Key Mediator in the China–India Dispute." *East Asia Forum*, October 22 (https://www. eastasiaforum.org/2020/10/23/how-russia-emerged-as-key-mediator-inthe-china-india-dispute/).
- Magnier, Mark. 2022. "Ukraine War: China Does Not Support UN Vote Blaming Russia for Humanitarian Crisis." *South China Morning Post*, March 25 (https://www.scmp.com/news/china/article/3171778/ukrainewar-china-does-not-support-un-vote-blaming-russia-humanitarian).
- Malhotra, Aditi. 2022. "Russia-Ukraine War: Military Modernization and Operational Challenges for India." *South Asian Voices*, May 17 (https:// southasianvoices.org/russia-ukraine-war-military-modernization-andoperational-challenges-for-india/).
- Markey, Daniel. 2020. China's Western Horizon. Oxford University Press.
- Martin, Peter. 2021. *China's Civilian Army: The Making of Wolf Warrior Diplomacy*. Oxford University Press.
- Mashal, Mujib. 2022. "As World Rebukes Russia, India Tries to Stay Above the Fray." *New York Times*, March 1 (https://www.nytimes.com/2022/03/ 01/world/asia/india-russia-united-states-ukraine.html).
- Menon, Shivshankar. 2022 "The Fantasy of the Free World: Are Democracies Really United Against Russia?" *Foreign Affairs*, April 4 (https://www.foreignaffairs.com/print/node/1128688).
- Menon, Shivshankar, and Karan Thapar. 2022. "Modi Government Has Handled Ukraine Crisis Well: Shivshankar Menon." *The Wire*, March 8 (https://thewire.in/diplomacy/watch-shivshankar-menon-karan-thaparindia-ukraine-crisis-handled-well).
- Miller, Manjari Chatterjee. 2021. "Why BRICS Still Matters." *Foreign Policy*, September 27 (https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/09/27/brics-memberssummit-brazil-russia-india-china-south-africa/).
- Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India. 2021. "Prime Minister Virtually Participates in 21st Meeting of the Council of Heads of State of the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation," September 17 (https://www. mea.gov.in/press-releases.htm?dtl/34281/prime+minister+virtually+ participates+in+21st+meeting+of+the+council+of+heads+of+state+of+ the+shanghai+cooperation+organization).

- Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan. 2022. "Quad Joint Leaders' Statement," May 24 (https://www.mofa.go.jp/fp/nsp/page1e\_000401.html).
- Mitzer, Stijn. 2022. "Attack on Europe: Documenting Russian Equipment Losses during the 2022 Russian Invasion of Ukraine." *Oryx*, February 24 (https://www.oryxspioenkop.com/2022/02/attack-on-europe-documen ting-equipment.html).
- Nichols, Michelle, and Humeyra Pamuk. 2022. "Russia Vetoes U.N. Security Action on Ukraine as China Abstains." Reuters, February 26 (https:// www.reuters.com/world/russia-vetoes-un-security-action-ukraine-chinaabstains-2022-02-25/).
- Olugbode, Michael. 2022. "China Calls on Developing Countries to Stand Up to Bullies." *This Day*, August 15 (https://www.thisdaylive.com/index. php/2022/08/15/china-calls-on-developing-countries-to-stand-up-tobullies/).
- Pathi, Krutika, and Elaine Kurtenbach. 2022. "India and China Increasingly Welcome Shunned Russian Oil." *PBS NewsHour*, June 13 (https://www. pbs.org/newshour/world/india-and-china-increasingly-welcomeshunned-russian-oil).
- Peri, Dinakar. 2022a. "No Formal Decision Yet on Cancellation of Fighter, Helicopter Deals with Russia." *The Hindu*, March 5 (https://www. thehindu.com/news/national/no-formal-decision-yet-on-cancellation-offighter-helicopter-deals-with-russia/article65193689.ece).

\_\_\_\_\_. 2022b. "Ukraine Crisis Delays Ak-203 Assault Rifle Deal with Russia." *The Hindu*, March 13 (https://www.thehindu.com/news/ national/ukraine-crisis-delays-ak-203-assault-rifle-deal-with-russia/ article65221831.ece).

- President of Russia. 2022. "Joint Statement of the Russian Federation and the People's Republic of China on the International Relations Entering a New Era and the Global Sustainable Development," February 4 (http://en. kremlin.ru/supplement/5770).
- Press Trust of India. 2018. "China Opposes India's NSG Bid, Says Signing NPT Mandatory." *Economic Times*, July 13 (https://economictimes. indiatimes.com/news/defence/china-opposes-indias-nsg-bid-says-signing-npt-mandatory/articleshow/52896376.cms).

. 2022. "Four-Point 'Consensus' Reached at Latest India-China Military Talks to Resolve Ladakh Standoff: Chinese Military." *Economic Times*, July 29 (https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/ four-point-consensus-reached-at-latest-india-china-military-talks-to-resolve-ladakh-standoff-chinese-military/articleshow/93193563.cms).

- Rej, Abhijnan. 2017. "India's Clever Use of the BRICS Card in Doklam Standoff." *Mint*, August 31 (https://www.livemint.com/Opinion/ c4ws2jwOqP7Ala7Y0RbC1M/Indias-clever-use-of-the-BRICS-card-in-Doklam-standoff-reso.html).
  - . 2021. "India-US Army Exercises Begins in Indian Border State of Rajasthan." *The Diplomat*, February 8 (https://thediplomat.com/2021/02/india-us-army-exercises-begins-in-indian-border-state-of-rajasthan/).
- Reuters. 2022. "Russia's Economic Slump Will Wipe Out 15 Years of Gains: IIF." Reuters, June 8 (https://www.reuters.com/markets/europe/russias-economic-slump-will-wipe-out-15-years-gains-iif-2022-06-08/).
- Saran, Shyam. 2022a. "India's Moment: Deeper, Nuanced Diplomacy Is Called For to Capitalise on Global Attention Delhi Is Receiving." Centre for Policy Research, India, May (https://cprindia.org/wpcontent/uploads/2022/05/India-must-make-the-most-of-the-diplomaticattention-its-receiving.pdf).
  - \_\_\_\_\_. 2022b. "Ukraine War Has Reduced Russia to an Even Lesser Power." *Rediff News*, March 23 (https://m.rediff.com/amp/news/ column/shyam-saran-ukraine-war-has-reduced-russia-to-an-even-lesserpower/20220323.htm).
- Shukla, Raj. 2022. "Russian Fiasco in Ukraine and the Future of Warfare." *BW Businessworld*, May 18 (https://www.businessworld.in/article/Russian-fiasco-in-Ukraine-and-the-future-of-warfare/18-05-2022-429268).
- Sibal, Sidhant. 2022. "It Is Up to Beijing to Hold a Russia-India-China Summit, Says Moscow." WION, February 18 (https://www.wionews. com/world/it-is-up-to-beijing-to-hold-a-russia-india-china-summit-saysmoscow-454348).
- Simha, Rakesh Krishnan. 2015. "Arihant: How Russia Helped Deliver India's Baby Boomer." *Russia Beyond*, October 26 (https://www.rbth.com/blogs/ stranger\_than\_fiction/2015/10/26/arihant-how-rusia-helped-deliverindias-baby-boomer\_533849).
- Singh, Rahul. 2022. "Russian Weapon Parts among 107 Defence Items under New Import Ban." *Hindustan Times*, March 24 (https://www. hindustantimes.com/india-news/russian-weapon-parts-among-107defence-items-under-new-import-ban-101648126259106.html).

- Singh, Suchet Vir. 2022. "Eye on LAC, China Plans to Build Highway through India-Claimed Aksai Chin." *The Print*, July 24 (https://theprint.in/defence/eye-on-lac-china-plans-to-build-highway-through-india-claimed-aksai-chin/1053024/).
- Soldatkin, Vladimir. 2014. "Russia Signs Deals with China to Help Weather Sanctions." Reuters, October 13 (https://www.reuters.com/article/usrussia-china-banks-idUSKCNoI20WG20141013).
- Sonnenfeld, Jeffrey. 2022. "Over 1,000 Companies Have Curtailed Operations in Russia—But Some Remain." Yale School of Management, July 5 (https://som.yale.edu/story/2022/over-1000companies-have-curtailed-operations-russia-some-remain).
- *Sputnik News.* 2022. "Moscow Has No Plans to Mediate India-China Talks on Ladakh, Russian Ambassador Says," February 10 (https://sputniknews. com/20220210/moscow-has-no-plans-to-mediate-india-china-talks-onladakh-russian-ambassador-says-1092902460.html).
- Strohecker, Karin, Andrea Shalal, and Emily Chan. 2022. "Russia in Historic Default as Ukraine Sanctions Cut Off Payments." Reuters, June 27 (https://www.reuters.com/markets/europe/russia-slides-towards-defaultpayment-deadline-expires-2022-06-26/).
- Sud, Vedika, Barbara Starr, Sahar Akbarzai, and Kathleen Magramo. 2022. "US to Take Part in Military Exercise near India's Disputed Border with China." CNN, August 6 (https://www.cnn.com/2022/08/06/india/indiaus-military-exercise-line-of-actual-control-china-intl-hnk/).
- Sullivan, Jake, and Fontaine, Richard. 2022. "Jake Sullivan in Conversation with CEO Richard Fontaine | CNAS 2022 National Security Conference" (video). Center for a New American Security, June 16 (https://www. youtube.com/watch?v=Ow4Ov-JX038).
- Tellis, Ashley. 2022. "Striking Asymmetries: Nuclear Transitions in Southern Asia." *Carnegie Endowment* (https://carnegieendowment.org/files/202207-Tellis\_Striking\_Asymmetries-final.pdf).
- *Times of India.* 2022. "ED Searches Multiple Locations of Vivo, Distributors." *Times of India*, July 6 (https://timesofindia.indiatimes. com/business/india-business/ed-searches-multiple-locations-of-vivodistributors/articleshow/92686285.cms).
- Trenin, Dmitri. 2021. "Russia-India: From Rethink to Adjust to Upgrade." Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, February 21 (https:// carnegiemoscow.org/commentary/85903).

- *Tribune, The* [India]. 2022. "PM Narendra Modi Won't Visit China, BRICS Summit to be Held Virtually," April 20 (https://www.tribuneindia.com/ news/nation/pm-narendra-modi-wont-visit-china-brics-summit-to-beheld-virtually-387748).
- UN News. 2022. "UN General Assembly Votes to Suspend Russia from the Human Rights Council," April 7 (https://news.un.org/en/story/2022/04/1115782).
- Wang, Yi. 2022. "State Councilor and Foreign Minister Wang Yi Meets the Press." Ministry of Foreign Affairs, People's Republic of China, March 7 (https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/zxxx\_662805/202203/t20220308\_ 10649559.html).
- Wezeman, Pieter, Alexandra Kuimova, and Siemon Wezeman. 2022. "Trends in International Arms Transfers, 2021." Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, March 12 (https://sipri.org/ publications/2022/sipri-fact-sheets/trends-international-arms-transfers-2021).
- Willing, Nicole. 2022. "China's Response Key to Russia's Semiconductor Supply." Argus Media, March 4 (https://www.argusmedia.com/en/ news/2308450-chinas-response-key-to-russias-semiconductor-supply).
- Wilson, Peter A., and John V. Parachini. 2020. "Spending Smart or Spending Big: The Value of Systematic Assessments of Weapons Procurement." RAND blog, June 8 (https://www.rand.org/blog/2020/06/spendingsmart-or-spending-big-the-value-of-systematic.html).
- Wolfgang, Ben. 2022. "Russian Casualties Keep Rising in Ukraine; Top Generals in the Crosshairs." *Washington Times*, May 23 (https://www. washingtontimes.com/news/2022/may/23/russian-casualties-keep-risingukraine-top-general/).
- Wong, Edward, and Julian E. Barnes. 2022. "China Asked Russia to Delay Ukraine War until after Olympics, U.S. Officials Say." *New York Times*, March 2 (https://www.nytimes.com/2022/03/02/us/politics/russiaukraine-china.html).
- Wong, Jacky. 2022. "Ukraine Conflict Triggers China's Food Insecurities." Wall Street Journal, March 8 (https://www.wsj.com/articles/ukraineconflict-triggers-chinas-food-insecurities-II646744329).
- Xi Jinping. 2022. "Xi Jinping Delivers a Keynote Speech at the Opening Ceremony of the Boao Forum for Asia Annual Conference 2022." Ministry of Foreign Affairs, People's Republic of China, April 21

(https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/zxxx\_662805/202204/t20220421\_ 10671083.html).

- *Xinhua.* 2022. "Chinese FM Holds Phone Talk with Chilean Counterpart," August 17 (https://english.news.cn/20220817/45002ff5d4f541adb4 d885db289b313e/c.html).
- Yadav, Ishika. 2022. "PM Modi Wishes Dalai Lama on His 87th Birthday; Richard Gere, Himachal CM Join Celebrations." *Hindustan Times*, July 6 (https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/pm-modi-wishes-dalailama-on-his-87th-birthday-richard-gere-himachal-cm-join-celebrationswatch-101657088646383.html).
- Yang, Xiaoping. 2016. "China's Perceptions of India as a Nuclear Weapons Power." Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, June 30 (https:// carnegieendowment.org/2016/06/30/china-s-perceptions-of-india-asnuclear-weapons-power-pub-63970).
- Zhang, Jun. 2022 "Remarks by Ambassador Zhang Jun at the UN Security Council Briefing on Ukraine." *Ministry of Foreign Affairs, People's Republic of China*, February 17 (https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/wjb\_663304/zwjg\_ 665342/zwbd\_665378/202202/t20220218\_10643211.html).
- Zhao, Lijian. 2022. "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Zhao Lijian's Regular Press Conference on April I, 2022." Foreign Ministry, People's Republic of China (https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/xwfw\_665399/s2510\_665401/ 2511\_665403/202204/t20220401\_10663214.html).
- Zhou, Laura. 2022. "How Putin's Russia Could Help China and India Get Along" *South China Morning Post*, January 9 (https://www.scmp.com/ news/china/diplomacy/article/3162673/how-putins-russia-could-helpchina-and-india-get-along).